# The Tivetshalls' Grapevine

JUNE/JULY 2013 **ISSUF 110** 



Picture by Ebony Ayton, year 4

# T. C. GARRETT ROOFING CONTRACTOR

#### Your Local Contractor For All Your Roofing Requirements

#### Flat/Tiled/Slated

Including all timberworks & UPVC fascia & guttering works

Call us today for a no obligation free quotation and advice On 01508 531765 or Email us at: enquiries@tcgarrettroofing.co.uk

118 IPSWICH ROAD, LONG STRATTON, NR15 2TJ

#### CARE FOR YOUR GARDEN....

www.ladygardenernorfolk.co.uk

.....and for you! www.moniquebayles.co.uk (Massage & holistic therapy)

7

Call Monique

01379 677681 or 07519 298218 (Tibenham)

#### YOUR GRAPEVINE

We have recently had the Annual Parish Meeting. This is not a council meeting: it is a meeting of all parishioners to receive reports from village organisations. There is also an open forum for parishioners to say what is on their minds. It is usually held, as it was this year, prior to the May council meeting. To try to make a social occasion of it, we served coffee and cakes in an interval between the two meetings. We presume this was a success as we have now had requests for cakes at all council meetings!

We will be publishing all the reports, but even edited and abbreviated versions are too much all at once, and they will be spread over three issues: we start with those from the Parish Council, the Tivetshall Action Group, and the Rainbows. All the reports are available in full on the Parish Council web site (TivetshallPC.NorfolkParishes.gov.uk).

Enjoy your Grapevine!

#### PLANNING MATTERS

#### Solar Farm for Tivetshall?

A company called RenEnergy are proposing to install 300,000 solar panels on land north and east of Fernleigh Farm on Station Road. Details of the development can be found on South Norfolk Council's web site by searching for reference 2013/0600 on the planning page. Individuals can leave their comments on the proposal via the web site. A representative from RenEnergy will be attending the next Parish Council Meeting on Tuesday, 11 June 2013, to explain the development and answer questions from council and members of the public.

#### **Turbines at Upper Vaunces Farm**

TCI Renewables have submitted a revised planning application for three turbines just across the A140 on land East of Semere Green Road. Your Parish Council asked for an extension to the time allowed to submit a decision on the application in order for it to be discussed at the June meeting. (Tuesday 11 June) Parishioners, as always, are welcome to attend to make their comments on this application or to submit their own comments directly to SNDC by visiting their Planning page and entering reference 2013/0725.

### Glover Bros.

A FAMILY RUN M.O.T. & REPAIR GARAGE

- M.O.T.s & Servicing
- 24 Hour Flat Bed Recovery
- Car Valeting
- Collection of Vehicles
- Body Work and Repairs
- Free Estimates

T: 01379 676284 (weekdays)

**T:** 01379 676730 (evenings & weekends)

A: The Workshops, Rectory Rd, Tivetshall St Mary





#### **PAUL LOVETT**

DOMESTIC APPLIANCE REPAIRS For a quick reliable service phone 01379 608183

repairs to most makes of:
WASHING MACHINES, COOKERS, TUMBLE DRIERS,
DISHWASHERS, VACUUM CLEANERS, etc.
New & Reconditioned Appliances available



# Gary Pomfret Plumbing Services \*General Domestic Plumbing\*

\*Full Bathroom & Shower Installation Service incl. Tiling\*

\*Central Heating Power Flushing\*

\*Radiators Fitted Removed or Replaced\*

\*Circulation Pumps & Motorized Valves Replaced\*

\*Washing Machine & Dishwasher Installation Service\*

\*Reliable & Friendly Service\*

\*Guaranteed\*

01379 677661 or 07733 251708

#### PARISH COUNCIL REPORT FOR THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING, MAY 2013.

The big event of the past year has to have been the celebration of the Queen's Diamond Jubilee: a wonderful sunny June day with entertainment for all. Our thanks go to the small group of parishioners, led by David Evans, who put it all together. Not flotillas or fireworks but an appropriate village event to mark a special occasion.

The festivities were, sadly, followed by tragedy. Councillor Paul Vincent, Vince as he was known, was unfortunately killed in a motorcycle accident. His partner, Maria, was also seriously injured but after some months in hospital, and the enormous kindness shown by Doreen Gray in caring for her, she is slowly recovering.

Regrettably, this year has seen several resignations from the council. Being a councillor is a significant commitment and people do find it difficult to fit in with personal lives. I would like to personally thank all of those who have served this year, without whom there probably would not have been a council at all.

Whilst not wishing to dwell on them, no report on the year can ignore our failures. There have been differences of opinion, differences of perception, and differing recollections of what has happened at council meetings. It is a matter of some regret that this has led to bitterness amongst councillors and parishioners. Your councillors will be working hard to avoid similar issues arising in the future.

This year has, to some extent, been occupied with mundane matters, catching up with legislative changes. Politics being what it is, there will undoubtedly be more changes and your council will take whatever action is necessary. The council wish, however, to focus their attention on the maintenance and improvement of facilities.

There has been discussion throughout the year based on ideas from councillors and suggestions from parishioners. Maintenance of the playground is overdue, and upgrading of the pavilion has been considered. Your council has been investigating safety concerns for pedestrians in the village centre, and for vehicles exiting Hales Street. We hope to be able to obtain funding from Norfolk County Council, and maybe elsewhere, for some improvements in one or both of these areas. We also hope to be able to provide a light for pedestrians crossing the A140 by the bus stop.

Love it or loathe it, renewable energy is changing our rural landscape. In a saga to rival Beowulf, the planning application for giant turbines on the Patten Lane site has been withdrawn whilst a new application for the Semere Green site in Pulham has

been submitted. So called micro-turbines are popping up all around the local area, and there are now plans in the wind, so to speak, for a hundred-acre solar farm north of Station Road. In all these developments your council will continue to represent your views to the appropriate authorities.

More immediate, and somewhat smaller in scale, is the expected building of four new houses on The Street. Work on this is expected to be completed this year.

Village finances have taken a bit of a hit this year with the Jubilee celebrations but such relatively rare events are part of the glue that holds us together and celebrating them is the right thing to do: we hope you agree that this was a good use of what was, ultimately, your money.

To finish on a personal note, I have not been a councillor long, and finding myself in the Chair has been a surprise. I have much to learn and I hope that you will bear with me while I do this, and endeavour to do my best for the villages and for you. I have been very heartened by the many kind words I have received to date.

Tony Jollans, May 2013.

For full report, see the web-site: bit.ly/10AiY1A

#### **COUNCIL CONTACTS**

#### Your Parish Councillors:

Vice-chair: Claire Kirby 🆀 677373, e-mail: CJK1944@BTInternet.com

Address for correspondence: Croft Barn, The Street, Tivetshall St. Mary, NR15 2BT

**Parish web-site:** TivetshallPC.NorfolkParishes.gov.uk

Next Council Meeting: Tuesday 11 June 2013, 7:30 p.m., at the Village Hall

Your District Councillor: Martin Wilby (☎ 01379 741504)
Your County Councillor: Beverley Spratt (☎ 01508 489746)

Your Member of Parliament: Richard Bacon (201379 643728)

Village Hall Bookings: 07983 742784, e-mail Enquiries@TivetshallVillageHall.org.uk



## Environmental Protection ACT 1990 Clean Neighbourhoods and Environmental Act 2005

Dog fouling has been reported in this area please use the bins provided.

# We're now actively patrolling in this area and will prosecute offenders.

Please help us to keep your area clean by reporting offenders on our Freephone number

0808 1682 999

Enhancing our quality of life and the environment we live in







#### **TIVETSHALL PARISH COUNCIL**

Report on the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday, 12 March 2013 at 7.30 pm in Tivetshall Village Hall

Present:

Cllr. Doreen Grey (Chair)

Bev Spratt, County Cllr.

Cllr. Carol Paterson

Alex Pullen, Clerk

Cllr. Tony Jollans

Cllr. Lynn Jollans Cllr. Val Warren 4 members of the public

Apologies:

**Co-option.** Mrs Claire Kirby volunteered and was unanimously accepted.

- 2. **Minutes.** The minutes of the February council meeting were agreed with some minor changes, and signed by the Chair.
- 3. Public participation:
  - 3.1. Cllr. Spratt reported to the meeting.
  - 3.2. Cllr. Wilby reported to the meeting.
- 4. Chair's report. Council were told that Cllr. Lithman had resigned.
- 5. Clerk's update and outstanding actions.
  - 5.1. Poor visibility was reported at Simpson's Maltings. A response is awaited.
  - 5.2. Authorisation approved for the replacement zip wire. Fitting is awaited
- 6. Planning applications. None.
- 7. **Refund to advertiser.** It was unanimously agreed to refund Paul Lovett £6.66 because his telephone number had been incorrectly printed in The Grapevine.
- 8. Plaque for Village Sign. Clerk to obtain costs.

- Renewal of SLCC membership. It was explained that this was a council membership, for the benefit of the clerk. Unanimously agreed at a cost of £145.
- 10. **Review of Standing Orders.** Carried forward. Clerk to check why Heelis & Lodge had suggested they were inadequate.
- 11. **Inspections of Play Area.** Cllr T. Jollans to carry out monthly inspections to ensure compliance with insurance conditions. The clerk is awaiting a checklist from the manufacturer for this purpose.
- 12. **Bus shelter(s).** The clerk has obtained a licence to erect one on the A140 and will apply for one to erect one on Moulton Road near the railway crossing.
- 13. **Finance.** Payments of £976.22 were unanimously approved as follows:

13.1.	A. Pullen	£186.79	March Salary
13.2.	A. Pullen	£44.28	March Expenses
13.3.	HMRC	£140.20	PAYE Q4
13.4.	Tivetshall CCS	£23.24	Community Car Scheme
13.5.	FOTS	£200.00	Donation for Football Kit
13.6.	St Margaret's PCC	£250.00	Churchyard Maintenance
13.7.	SNDC	£142.75	Dog Bin Emptying

- 14. Correspondence Received. The following were noted and circulated:
  - 14.1. A letter regarding dog waste outside the school and a request for signage was received in January. Cllr. L Jollans responded to the complaint.
  - 14.2. The Chair requested that the Information File was circulated between councillors and returned the following meeting.
  - 14.3. Standards regime training: three councillors and the clerk wished to attend this. The clerk was asked to respond to SNDC.
  - 14.4. War memorial survey. Cllr. Kirby agreed to respond on behalf of council.
- 15. Items from Parish Councillors.
  - 15.1. Cllr. T Jollans proposed future standards for computer use. He will meet with the clerk to discuss, and an item will be listed for the April meeting.
- 16. Items for the next Agenda.
  - 16.1. To consider a request for traffic calming options.
- 17. Date and time of next meeting. 11 April 2013, 7:30 p.m.

The meeting closed at 9:33 p.m.



# 1st Tivetshall Rainbows Report for the Annual Parish Meeting May 2013

We have had another fun packed and busy year. Over the past year our members have come from Tivetshall St Margaret and St Mary, Pulham Market and St Mary, Dickleburgh and Rushall and attended 3 different schools. This gives the girls excellent opportunities to make new friends away from the school environment.

We celebrated the Jubilee by making bunting for the village party and all sorts of sparkly crafts. The girls also celebrated 25 years of Rainbows by completing the Big Birthday Challenge and gained a Gingerbread Man Challenge badge for completing a range of different gingerbread related activities!

3 of our Rainbows have just 'graduated' to Brownies having reached the grand age of 7 and we wish them well with all they do. New girls are starting this term but we remain a small, friendly unit.

Rainbows (the youngest section of the Girl Guides) is for girls aged 5-7 and we meet on Thursdays after school in Tivetshall Village Hall. If you would like your daughter to join, would like more information or would like to help, please contact me.

Becky Chamberlain 01379 674509







#### ,

#### **TIVETSHALL PARISH COUNCIL**

Report on the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday, 9 April 2013 at 7.30 pm in Tivetshall Village Hall

Present: Cllr. Lynn Jollans Martin Wilby, District Cllr.

Cllr. Clairo Kirby Vivianno Donnie, taking minutes

Cllr. Claire Kirby Vivienne Dennis, taking minutes

7 members of the public

Tony Jollans welcomed everyone to the meeting and made introductions.

- 1. **Election of Chair.** Tony Jollans accepted the position of Chair. Proposed by Claire Kirby, seconded by Lynn Jollans. Declaration completed and signed.
- 2. **Co-option.** Mrs Pam Carpenter volunteered and was unanimously accepted.
- 3. **Minutes.** The minutes of the March council meeting were read, approved, and signed by the Chair.

#### 4. Matters Arising:

- 4.1. Play Area checklist: Chair will now take this up with the manufacturer.

  Maintenance and further inspection is required prior to purchase of bark.
- 4.2. Review of Standing Orders: Agreed to form a working group, outside of council to meet and discuss.
- 4.3. Council standards: Agreed to defer.

#### 5. **Public Participation:**

5.1. Isabelle Agrir, Community PCSO, introduced herself. She drew attention to recent thefts of catalytic converters from 4x4 vehicles, and also reminded everybody of the importance of locking doors and windows.

- 5.2. Martin Wilby, District Cllr., advised of the Speed Awareness Machines, and the purchase of two new Street Sweepers. Also mentioned the Handyman Service, the Litter Pick, and the success of the SNC Jobs Clubs. Also a reminder of the SNC Show Sunday 14 July 2013 in Long Stratton.
- 5.3. Concerns were expressed following the recent resignation of the Chair, the clerk & two further councillors. Chair acknowledged 'problems' and could only promise to do his best; council acknowledged that teamwork was necessary to benefit parishioners. It was made clear that there would be no discussion regarding the clerk's resignation, as this was a confidential employment issue.
- 5.4. Concerns were raised regarding the increase in precept, which conflicted with previous information. Chair confirmed that there had been no mention of the grant in question, and nothing minuted, but it was a matter of some disagreement. It was advised that SNC have explanation and instruction on their website.
- 5.5. A request was made that any further notifications about dog waste and fouling reiterate that this is an offence anywhere.
- 6. Planning applications. None.
- 7. **Correspondence Received.** The following were noted:
  - 7.1. Resignation of Clerk.
  - 7.2. Resignation of Chair.
  - 7.3. Resignation of councillors Paterson and Warren. Chair proposed that council write letters of thanks to each: all agreed.
  - 7.4. Resignation of Councillor Gray has been announced but not received.
  - 7.5. Renewal of NALC membership, £129.64. All agreed.
  - 7.6. Renewal of RCC membership. All agreed to upgrade to silver level: £50.
  - 7.7. Notification of SLCC AGM, 19 April 2013.

Communications should, for the time being, be sent to Croft Barn or by e-mail to Parish.Clerk@Tivetshall.org.uk

8. **Appointment of Clerk.** Agreed to form a working party to look at employment terms & conditions and to discuss the recruitment process. Lynn Jollans to act as clerk (and Proper Officer) until such time as an appointment is made.

9. **Partnership Funding.** SNC have fund of £1m to offer 75% grants towards certain community projects; highway improvements, street lighting, flashing speed signage, bus shelter, 'trod' paths. LJ, TJ & CK attended presentation on these parish partnerships. Any such project needs community backing, & outline of project would need to be submitted by end April; to this end agreed to hold public meeting 7.30 p.m. Thursday 18th April. (Fliers out with Grapevine.)

#### 10. Finance.

- 10.1. Agreed to form a working finance group. Lynn Jollans to take the role of Responsible Financial Officer for the time being.
- 10.2. Current councillors are unable to sign cheques. Necessary paperwork to be acquired from the bank, completed as necessary, and returned.
- 10.3. Outstanding payments (SNDC: £74.38, SLCC: £145.00, Paul Lovett: £6.66). to be carried forward.
- 10.4. There is an outstanding amount due to clerk, ref. termination, holiday pay; this will require clarification/discussion at working party

#### 11. Councillors' comments / future agenda items:

- 11.1. Concern regarding the annual return. Discuss at Finance Working Party.
- 11.2. Village tidy up / litter pick. Mention at upcoming public meeting.

#### 12. Date and time of next meeting.

- 12.1. Annual Parish Meeting: Tuesday 21 May 2013, 7:00 p.m., to be followed by refreshments.
- 12.2. Council meeting: Tuesday 21 May 2013, after the refreshments as above.
- 12.3. Dates to be agreed between councillors for the working parties (finance, employment, standing orders) to meet over the next three weeks

The meeting closed at 8:55 p.m.

#### Your Council is looking for a Clerk.

Are you literate and numerate, and free to work a flexible four hours per week? Are you computer literate with access to a computer? Can you attend council meetings on Tuesday evenings, and get round the village notice boards to post official notices. Pay is dependent on experience, but experience is not necessary.

Contact Lynn, on 677881 or Parish.Clerk@Tivetshall.org.uk, for more information.

#### TIVETSHALL ACTION GROUP REPORT, ANNUAL PARISH MEETING, MAY 2013.

TAG Management Committee has continued to be active throughout the past year in their opposition to the proposal to develop the southern outskirts of Tivetshall St Mary, with three 140m high wind turbines together with associated development.

As at 13th February 2013 TCI had not arranged the removal of the test mast from land west of New Road. TAG lobbied SNDC but due to poor weather and land conditions, the removal was delayed, with SNDC's knowledge, and enforcement was deferred. Mast anchors were finally removed 13th February 2013; one month late.

Following confirmation of an objection by English Heritage arising from the impact of a turbine on the setting of Grade II\* listed St Mary Church ruin, and further representations by TAG, a meeting was convened between SNDC, TCI and English Heritage in an attempt to resolve this objection. TAG is informed that this meeting could not agree mitigation measures and issues remained with English Heritage. This led to TCI formally withdrawing their application for planning permission as at 1st March 2013.

TAG has considered its on-going position and bearing in mind that TCI have returned to both Hemphall and Vaunces Farm with repeat applications following previous refusals by SNDC and the Planning Inspectorate, feel we should remain ready to oppose any further proposals that may be forthcoming in relation to this land development.

Eric Kirby, May 2013.

For full report, see the web site: bit.ly/117WFgn



#### SIMON BOLTON

for all your
WINDOW CLEANING
requirements, plus

**GUTTERING** and **FASCIAS** 

Fully Insured

25 years' experience

01379 741616 07827 669497



#### **Gissing Crown**

Freehouse & Restaurant
Lower Street, Gissing, Diss, IP22 5UJ
Tel. 01379 677718
email juliegissingcrown@googlemail.com
www.gissingcrown.co.uk

Come Drink and Dine in a Traditional Country Pub.

Serving Real Ales and Good Pub Food at Affordable Prices.

Children and Dogs with Well Behaved Parents Welcome.

Children's Menu and Enclosed Play Area/Beer Garden.

Open All Day Saturday and Sunday. Food served All Day Sunday.

Monday, Steak Night 2 for £15.00 Curry Night Every 1st Wednesday of the Month Fresh Fish & Chips every Friday, Saturday & Sunday - Eat In or Take Away

**Outside Bars Catered for** 

**NEW CUSTOMERS ALWAYS REQUIRED - NO EXPERIENCE NECESSARY** 

### NICK THROWER CARPENTRY SERVICES

For all your carpentry needs

Door hanging - Flooring
Skirting - Extensions - Fascia boards - Guttering - Kitchens
Windows - Decking - Conversions - Renovations
and much, much more

T: 01379 674 476 M: 07951 384 660

Call for free advice and quotation

#### TCG SCAFFOLDING SERVICES

# FOR HIGH QUALITY SCAFFOLD PRIVATE DOMESTIC TO COMMERCIAL WE GIVE YOU THE SAFE ACCESS REQUIRED FOR ANY JOB LARGE OR SMALL

Call us today for a no obligation free quotation and advice
On 01508 531765 or Email us at: <a href="mailto:enquiries@tcgscaffolding.co.uk">enquiries@tcgscaffolding.co.uk</a>

118 IPSWICH ROAD, LONG STRATTON, NR15 2TJ





For straightforward advice, comprehensive eye examinations, an extensive range of standard and designer frames and sunglasses, contact lenses and accessories.

#### **Opening Times**

Monday – Closed
Tuesday to Friday – 9am to 5pm
Saturday – 9am to 1pm
Sunday - Closed

#### Find us at:

1 Cooper Court, The Street, Long Stratton, NR15 2XG

**Telephone: 01508 532669** www.mshepherdoptom.co.uk